CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO OUTSEATS ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

FINANCIAL YEAR 2012-2013
This report was given to the Annual Parish Meeting by the Chairman, Jane Marsden, on 22nd April 2013.
Parish Council Activities
I would like to express my appreciation to the Councillors and Clerk who have worked hard for the benefit of the community and I would also like to thank the County and District Councillors and the Police for their reports and support.  The Parish Council held meetings every month last year, apart from August and December.  There was also a Finance Committee meeting in October and three additional Planning Meetings were held.
During the year, Councillors have represented the Parish Council on a number committees and other meetings including: Recreation (which has been split during the year to a Swimming Pool Committee and a Leisure Committee), Joint Transport, Village Website, Heart for Hathersage, Village Toilets, Memorial Hall, Churchyard, Church Charities, Burial Ground, Swimming Pool Fundraising, Allotments Group, Friends of the Millennium Garden, Gala and Lafarge Liaison.  We have also sent a representative to each meeting of Hathersage Parish Council.  Councillors have attended several discussion meetings as well, including those held by the Peak District National Park Authority (PDNPA), Derbyshire County Council (DCC) and Derbyshire Dales District Council (DDDC).  Some of our Councillors have been pivotal in redesigning the Stanage Forum, so that it is now a body independent of PDNPA, and thus ensuring that its voice is heard on matters such as Long Causeway and the future of the North Lees Estate.
Council has given consideration to four consultation documents received during the year.  The PDNPA has also consulted Council on eleven planning applications this year; our policy of informing neighbours of the application and carrying out a site visit where necessary, before making recommendations, has been complied with on each occasion.
We have kept residents informed of our activities by displaying Council Minutes on the noticeboard at the junction of Jaggers and Coggers Lanes and producing newsletters during the year, which are delivered to residents’ homes or by email where appropriate.  The information on the noticeboard is also available to everyone electronically at www.hathersage-outseats.org.uk.
Three Councillors and the Clerk have been trained in the “General Power of Competence” in the past year and the Clerk and a Councillor attended a training course on Public Rights of Way.

Changes to the Council
I am sad to report that Councillor Anne Claxton has decided to resign from the Council.  I would like to thank her for her expertise and many contributions to the Council over the past years.  Our Clerk, David Palmer, has also resigned from his post, although I am very happy to report that he has indicated his interest in taking up the post of Councillor vacated by Anne.  I would like to thank David for his professionalism and contribution to the Council during his time as Clerk.  A new Clerk has taken over from 1 April this year: his name is Peter Leppard and he lives “just over the Outseats border” in Bamford.  Peter previously had a long and distinguished career in the railway industry and we all look forward to getting to know him better now that he is our Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer.

Finance
Council’s precept for the year ending 31 March 2013 was £12,672 and the planned total expenditure was £13,047.  The biggest payments this year have been contributions to Hathersage Parish Council of £3,150 towards the running costs of the Swimming Pool, £1,283 towards the cost of employing the village caretaker, £970 towards the running costs of the Playing Field and £123 for the Millennium Garden.  Staff costs accounted for £2,691, with other running costs (insurance, room hire, audit charges, travel and expenses, newsletter costs, website, etc) amounting to £1,358.  Other significant costs included £438 for grass cutting in the Parish and keeping the Bund Wall tidy and subscriptions totalling £297.  Donations made by the Council include £260 towards Churchyard maintenance, £400 to Bakewell & Eyam Community Transport and £50 to the Luncheon Centre.  A donation of £67 was also made towards the cost of the new Commemorative Windows showing the names of the fallen at the Memorial Hall.
For the financial year beginning on 1 April 2013, we have set a precept of £15,138, with the Council’s total budget for the year set at £13,706.  The increase in the precept of approximately 19.5% is almost entirely due to the need to introduce a new reserve for the costs of the village toilets.  Derbyshire Dales District Council (DDDC) have held a number of meetings with Hathersage Parish Council (often with Outseats representatives present) where they have stated that they do not expect to be able to afford the running costs of the toilets in the village centre in the future and have asked for contributions from the parish councils.  A meeting was held in the village last year to discuss this issue and showed the strength of support for retaining the toilets.  Therefore, while DDDC have not yet specifically requested any funds, it is thought prudent to reserve funds in case of such a request in the next financial year.  The amount reserved - £1,750 – is barely sufficient to cover Outseats' expected contribution to the running costs, if DDDC do fail to fund them in the next year, but the Council decided that this really is as much as we can afford, given the substantial increase in the precept that it represents.  Other budgets have been reduced wherever possible.  We hope that residents will understand why this decision has had to be taken.
Long Causeway and Callow Bank
The Council have been very active during the year in highlighting their concerns regarding the use of 4x4s, trail bikes and other motorised vehicles on Long Causeway, the deleterious effect that they are having on its irreplaceable archaeology and the danger and unpleasantness that they create for other users of the track.  We would like to thank the many residents who have also taken action in support of this cause.  I am pleased to note that Peak District National Park Authority (PDNPA) have recommended a full Traffic Regulation Order for the route, which would ban all motorised vehicles.  We are still awaiting PDNPA's final decision on this matter, but remain hopeful that they will do the right thing.  In the meantime, the route has been closed temporarily by Derbyshire County Council (DCC), because of fears that the revetment wall, which supports Long Causeway in its upper reaches, is in danger of collapse.  The damage to the revetment wall has been caused by the weight of vehicles that it was never designed to support, plus the destruction of the top surface and the drainage systems by all types of motorised vehicle.  DCC hope to make repairs as soon as they can, but the costs will be considerable.  The Council continue to monitor the situation on Long Causeway, aiming for the only satisfactory conclusion – the restriction of the route to walkers, cyclists and horse riders only.
The Council have also been active in the past year, along with Hathersage Parish Council, in trying to prevent Derbyshire County Council (DCC) from undertaking works on the track at Callow Bank that probably would mean it became a byway open to all traffic.  The Councils provided evidence that the track should actually be designated as a bridleway and only be used by walkers, cyclists and horse riders.  DCC have now indicated that they agree with this recommendation, so I would like to congratulate everyone involved in saving this track from further damage.
Snow and Ice Clearance
Following the recent very heavy snow this is clearly a topic that will be high in the minds of residents.  Most residents of Outseats live on a steep hill, so the ability to keep the parish moving when weather conditions are tough is considered an important priority by the Council.  In general, I believe that the snow and ice clearance has been good over the winter period and the processes set in place by the Council and by Derbyshire County Council have worked well.  After the recent abnormally heavy snow that fell on a Friday and Saturday, it was most impressive that a snow plough had cleared Jaggers Lane and Coggers Lane as far as Derwent Lane and Cliffe Lane on the Saturday and all the way up beyond Hill Lane by the Monday.  This certainly wouldn't have happened a few years ago and this much better performance is due to great improvements made by DCC and much improved lines of communication that we have set up with them.  We have also tried to keep the grit bins stocked whenever the weather is bad, although this was difficult while they were buried under deep snow themselves!  Overall, while things will never be perfect, the processes now in place have proven themselves over the last winter on more than one occasion and we hope that this situation will continue in future years – the Council will continue to monitor how things are working and try to make improvements whenever this is possible.  I would also like to take this opportunity to acknowledge the independent contributions of residents to clear snow and ice; many residents do this (and have done this for years) and we are very grateful for the sterling work that they do.
Swimming Pool and Skate Park
The new season at the Swimming Pool has started very well.  Even though heavy snow had fallen, plenty of volunteers came to help clear the snow to ensure that Opening Day events went ahead as planned.  These were even reported in the national press!  This is an illustration of the excellent atmosphere now prevailing at the Pool and I would like to thank Dave Jackson, the Chair of the new Swimming Pool Committee, for the contribution that he has made in bringing this about.  Many others have been involved too and I would like to thank them all.  The new structure of what used to be the Recreation Committee, to become a separate Swimming Pool Committee and a Leisure Committee, with various sub-Committees and Marketing Groups, etc, underneath this, has meant that many more people have been able to get involved and help in the running of the Pool and I believe that this has helped to bring about the new atmosphere and enthusiasm that are so apparent.  Great ideas for new ways to raise funds and to fill the Pool on its less popular days are regularly coming forward, but more are always welcome!

Nevertheless, there will always be a need for additional funding.  The failure of the boiler just before Christmas meant that the planned New Year's Day Swim had to be postponed, which was a real shame but at least got the Pool some more useful publicity.  The boiler has now been replaced, but this is an illustration of the big expenditure that the Pool generates.  Significant funding will also need to be found if the new covered area is to be built.  The new Marketing and Fundraising Groups are doing a great job for the Pool, but new volunteers will always be welcome!

The main focus of the new Leisure Committee is the proposed Skate Park to be built on part of the Playing Field.  This will be quite expensive, needing at least £90,000, so the Council would like to congratulate all those concerned in making such a good start in raising the required funds.  There is still much more to be done if this project is to come to fruition (not least dealing with the concerns of nearby residents) but once again, new volunteers who can help with this project would be very welcome.

Hathersage Youth Club
I hope that Hathersage Youth Club is another good news story.  Over the past year the Council have been concerned that Derbyshire County Council (DCC) may have to close the Youth Club as part of its cut-backs of youth spending.  There have been a number of meetings, including one where the members of the Youth Club themselves spoke and greatly impressed the representatives of DCC that were present.  Our latest understanding is that DCC now plan to continue funding the Youth Club in its current form, but we have nothing in writing on this.  So I hope that I am not being premature in saying congratulations to everyone who campaigned to keep the Youth Club open for business.
Heart for Hathersage
The Council have remained supportive throughout the year of the plans that Heart for Hathersage CIC have drawn up for improving the village centre.  We have agreed to offer some support towards their running costs next year and also have a representative on their committee.  The plans are now available on the village website and I would encourage anyone that hasn't yet seen them to take a look.  We wish Heart for Hathersage all the best in continuing their project in the coming year and hope that they are able to make the same excellent progress next year as they have made in this past year. 

Queen's Diamond Jubilee
It now seems a very long time ago that all the celebrations for the Queen's Diamond Jubilee took place last June.  Nevertheless, I would like to take this opportunity once again to thank everyone that helped make the various events in the village such a success (despite the poor weather!).  I am sure the memory of these events will remain with many of us for years to come.

Transport Matters
Outseats Parish Council send three representatives to the Joint Transport Committee (JTC).  This year there has been a focus on two major issues – parking in the village and the “pinch-point” in the Main Road near the chemists.  I am glad to report that representatives of Derbyshire County Council (DCC) met with members of the JTC and our County and District Councillors earlier this year to discuss these matters “on-site”, in the village.  The DCC representatives now have a thorough understanding of the issues and are currently considering areas where new road markings, double yellow lines, etc can be used to improve the current situation.  Due to budget constraints we understand that DCC cannot make every change that we or they would like, but we at least hope that some improvements will be seen in the coming months.

Village Website
While the village website (www.hathersage-outseats.org.uk) is now fully established as a “one-stop shop” for all matters relating to the Parish Council, it is still developing into the wider resource for the whole village that we hope it will become, as the first place people go to find out what’s happening in the village.  With this in mind, we have greatly improved the functionality of “What’s On” in the last year, so that it now has a really good calendar function and it has also been made very easy for everyone to send in news of their events to add to the website.  I would like to thank John Dalton for all his help with this project.  More and more events are now finding their way onto the website, but the onus remains on you, the residents, to use the website calendar, which can be found at www.hathersage-outseats.org.uk/whatson.
Parish Council Meetings
I would like to take this opportunity to remind everyone that an open forum is held at the start of each Council Meeting for members of the public to raise any matters of concern. The Council welcome attendance by all our residents. The dates and locations of all Parish Council meetings can be found on the village website.
